
Statement from HISA, May 29, 2023 
 
HISA’s highest priority is the safety and wellbeing of the horses and riders competing under its 
jurisdiction. We remain deeply concerned by the unusually high number of equine fatalities at Churchill 
Downs over the last several weeks. We continue to seek answers, and we are working diligently with 
Churchill Downs and the Kentucky Horse Racing Commission (KHRC) to mitigate any additional risk.  
  
In addition to conducting a thorough and independent investigation of each fatality, HISA today 
announced the following additional measures to ensure the safest environment possible for horses 
racing at Churchill Downs: 
  

1. HISA has called an emergency veterinary summit to be held Tuesday, May 30 in Kentucky. This 
summit will convene the Churchill Downs, KHRC and HISA veterinary teams to thoroughly review 
all veterinary information available and conduct additional analysis in hopes of better 
understanding the events surrounding the recent fatalities. 

 
2. HISA has dispatched well-renowned, seasoned track superintendent Dennis Moore to provide a 

second and independent analysis of Churchill Downs’ racing and training surfaces.  During the 
course of this review, which will begin Wednesday May 31, HISA CEO Lisa Lazarus and Racetrack 
Safety Director Ann McGovern will also travel to Churchill Downs to receive the results of the 
analysis and any suggested follow-up. 

 
3. HISA has also dispatched its Director of Equine Safety and Welfare, Dr. Jennifer Durenberger, to 

provide additional veterinary expertise and observation on site at Churchill Downs to ensure 
optimal veterinary oversight of the horses. 

  
HISA continues to monitor this situation closely and will evaluate any additional next steps as 
appropriate.  

#### 
 
About the Horseracing Integrity and Safety Authority 
When the Horseracing Integrity and Safety Act was signed into federal law, it charged the Horseracing 
Integrity and Safety Authority (HISA) with drafting and enforcing uniform safety and integrity rules in 
Thoroughbred racing in the U.S. Overseen by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), HISA is implementing, 
for the first time, a national, uniform set of rules applicable to every Thoroughbred racing participant 
and racetrack facility. HISA is comprised of two programs: the Racetrack Safety Program, which went 
into effect on July 1, 2022, and the Anti-Doping and Medication Control (ADMC) Program, which went 
into effect on May 22, 2023. 
 
The Racetrack Safety Program includes operational safety rules and national racetrack accreditation 
standards that seek to enhance equine welfare and minimize equine and jockey injury. The Program 
expands veterinary oversight, imposes surface maintenance and testing requirements, enhances jockey 
safety, regulates riding crop use and implements voided claim rules, among other important measures. 
 
The ADMC Program includes a centralized testing and results management process and applies uniform 
penalties for violations efficiently and consistently across the United States. These rules and 
enforcement mechanisms are administered by an independent agency, the Horseracing Integrity and 



Welfare Unit (HIWU), established by Drug Free Sport International (DFS). HIWU oversees testing, 
educates stakeholders on the Program, accredits laboratories, investigates potential ADMC violations 
and prosecutes any such violations. 
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